
Tuesday 6 May 2025

Kia ora Parents and Caregivers, 
Welcome
A very warm welcome back to school for Term 2. 
We’ve had a great start to the term, despite the 
stormy weather at the end of last week. 
A very special welcome to Declan, Bella-Rose and 
Austin, and their families who join our school for 
the very first time, and to Jenelia, Ultan and Zara 
who join their big sisters at school. 
We hope you have all enjoyed your start to school 
and feel very much at home here.
Attendance & achievement

The Ministry of Education has provided all 
schools with their Term 1 attendance report. The 
Government has a target of 80% of students to be 
present for more than 90% of the term by 2030. 

When I opened the report during the holidays it 
was quite exciting to see that we had reached that 
target for the very first time.

Our Term 1 Summary: 

How many students regularly attended school 
during the term?

80% (compared to 78% in Term 1, 2024)

What were the main reasons given for absence 
during the term?

1.	 (M) Illness/medical 57%

2.	 (G) Holiday 26%

3.	 (J) Explained and approved 9%

4.	 (E) Accepted (but unjustified) 7%

5.	 (T) Unexplained/Trivial 1%

7% of our absences were coded as E. This code 
is used when a student is absent and the reason 
provided is not considered a justified absence. 
Schools are required to use this code for reasons 
such as:

•	 Celebrating birthdays, visiting relatives, caring 
for siblings, babysitting

•	 Non-approved extracurricular activities, 
experiences, personal interests, club meets 
and hobbies

•	 Privately funded programmes and ‘day schools’, 
unless Board approved

In 2024 the percentage of E codes ranged from 6 
- 15%. Ideally we would like to see that percentage 
move closer to zero and would appreciate your 
consideration and support with this.  

How many students were on time to class?

75% This is the best result to date and a huge 
thanks for your efforts to get your children to 
school before the bell goes each day. It really 
does set them up for the day.  

Health & Wellbeing  

The winter sports season is upon us and I can 
imagine the excitement in many households. 
When it comes to young people playing sport, 
there is a village of people who will influence their 
journey. Within this village, parents play a central 
and critical role, and do so in a myriad of ways. 

Many thanks to our parents, older siblings, 
grandparents and extended family members who 
have offered to coach, umpire and manage sports 
teams. These roles are essential and can be both 
rewarding and sometimes challenging too.

News from the Minister of Education

Erica Stanford has announced the launch of a new 
Parent Portal – an online resource designed to 
support families to play their part in their child’s 
learning. She writes:

“Education is a partnership of what happens in the 
classroom and what happens at home. Parents, 
caregivers, and whānau play an important role in 
supporting their child’s learning and development. 
The new webspace is designed to make it easier 
for parents, caregivers, and whānau to access 
clear and up-to-date information on the school 
curriculum, assessment practices, and ways they 
can complement their child’s learning.”

•	 The Parent Portal can be accessed here

•	 The latest episode of Melissa Chan-Green’s 
School Shorts podcast explains more about 
the portal.
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Principal
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SPECIAL CHARACTER

ANZAC Day Service 

On ANZAC Day, Sophie and I 
placed a wreath on behalf of our 
school. We had met up in the 
holidays to design and create our 
wreath out of different objects and 
materials. 
On the 25th of April, we then  
attended the Lower Hutt ANZAC 
Day service at the cenotaph by the 
library. It was a nice reflective time 
to think of everyone who served 
and is serving in conflicts big or 
small around the world.

Charlotte

Science!

In learning about our local environment we first explored our place, identifying key locations and mapping 
them out. We learnt through the pūrākau ‘Nga Motu’ location names are meaningful and are passed down 
through history. Teaching us to be respectful and kaitiaki of the land around us.

Creative writing in response to an experience!

Rooms 13 and 14 students were inspired by our recent stormy weather to write and paint. 

Together we read a poem called ‘If I Were a Storm’. The children identified the different language features 
in it and then brainstormed words to express their experiences of the storm we had last week. 

After we had created our chart of descriptive words and phrases, they then got to work writing their poem, 
starting with the words ‘If I were a storm. They completed the task by publishing their writing and painting 
a stormy image to go alongside it. 

A Week of Remembering and Honouring 

For Kōwhai, the first week back in school for Term 2 has been all about remembering special people and 
doing activities to honour their works.

First, we paid homage to the heroes who fought for the freedom we now enjoy. We learned about the 
reason behind the ANZAC Day commemoration and have made the courage and bravery of our soldiers 
the inspiration in our writing. 

Some of our work included writing interrogative sentences or sentences that ask questions. We use a 
question word to start the sentence and a question mark to end it. 

Here are some of the questions we wrote:

“Why was there a war?” Elaine

“How did the soldiers get to Gallipoli? How many soldiers survived and died in the war?” Charlotte

“How did Anzac Ted help the soldiers? How old is Anzac Ted? Was Anzac Ted actually in the war?” Room 5

We also wrote informative texts about ANZAC Day. This kind of writing tells facts about the topic. Some 
sample of our informative writing are:

“Some people lay poppies and wreaths. Then, the man plays a bugle. This happens on ANZAC Day. It happens on 
the 25th April.”Kaylee 

“ANZAC day is the day to remember the people who have died in the wars. There were a lot of people who died in 
the war. It was very sad. The date is 25th April. At the parade, someone played a bugle, and it was calm.” Abraham

“Information about ANZAC day. Somebody plays the bugle. It sounds like a trumpet. Names are carved into stone 
and people gather around. It is a sad day. People wake up early, and somebody reads a poem.” Zion

Another highlight of this remembering is when we went for a short walk to the War Memorial. We read the 
names of the soldiers local to Lower Hutt and said a quiet prayer for them and their whānau.

SPORTS NEWS

Tuesday 13 May

First Eucharist/Communion parent 
meeting, 7.30pm 

Monday 2 June

King’s Birthday - school closed

Friday 20 June

Matariki - school closed

Friday 27 June

Teacher Only Day - school closed to 
students

Events

PTA NEWS

REMINDERS AND UPDATES
IMPORTANT

Reporting an absence 
It is a requirement from the Ministry that you inform the school if 
your child is going to be absent.

Please report all absences before 9am via the below options: 

1.	 Through the school website. 

2.	 Call the absence line 04 569 5759 option 1. 

3.	 Email absences@stpeterpaul.school.nz

Please ensure you leave a reason for your child’s absence. Any 
unexplained absences will be coded as unjustified and truant. 

School Parent Portal
For families who are new to our school, the Parent Portal provides you with quick access to:

•	your child’s contact details – click on ‘My Child’.  Check contact details. Please advise the school office if there are any changes 
to be made.

•	view your child’s account (under accounts, download the statement to view your current balance)

•	school policies & procedures (under contacts)

•	view your child’s attendance for the year to date (click on ‘report an absence’ then scroll down to view)

•	be able to report an absence.

How to access this….

Please visit your app store for your phone, either Google Play or the Apple App Store and search for the app called          
@School Mobile or to login via the internet go to https://www.atschool.co.nz

You will then be able to use the username and password that you have been emailed to log in and see information 
about your child. If you have not received your user id and password please email admin@stpeterpaul.school.nz to 
have your login details sent to you. If you have any questions please do not hesitate to contact Teresa or Lisa in the 
school office. 

0800  565  565

info@lunchonline.co.nz

Sushi and Subway delivered to school weekly

It’s simple; all you need to do is register at
www.lunchonline.co.nz
and follow four easy steps to get started

1     Register an account

2     Add member/s including your childs name, school and classroom

3     Make a payment so you have funds in your account before you order

4     Select your lunch and place an order

Finance
A reminder when making payments to the school bank 
account, to put your child’s name and what the payment 
is for as reference.  
Thank you for your assistance.

Signing Out
Please ensure you sign your child out at the school 
office if they are leaving the school grounds during 
school hours. It is important that we know where your 
child is, in case of an emergency. 

Cross Country
Term 2 and time to look at our Cross Country at School, Zone,Interzone and Regional level.

Students will run various distances with run being the word to focus on as we have been asked to ensure all our Zone 
entries run their required distance with no walking! 

The distances (which also have a time requirement) are:

•	 Year 4 - 1km 

•	 Year 5/6 - 2km

•	 Year 7/8 - 3km

Our school event is on Thursday 15 May at Hutt Rec (pp Tuesday 20 May) with the Zone event on Tuesday 27 May at 
Sladden Park. 

Once we have our school entries finalised (on 15 May) parents whose children have qualified will receive information 
around this event.

Netball, Basketball and Waterpolo
We have teams involved in all of these sporting codes this term with Years 5-8 competing in Netball and Waterpolo 
and Years 1-8 competing in Tiniball, Miniball and Basketball.

Thanks to all the parents and others who have volunteered to take on various tasks which has enabled us to enter all 
our teams.

We hope the teams all have lots of fun as they play!

KURA AHUREA

Curriculum Donations 
We want to express our gratitude to everyone who has already contributed to our curriculum donation this year. This 
donation will cover all of our trips and activities, both within and outside the classroom. Our school does not receive 
funding from the Ministry for these extra-curricular activities; instead, we rely on donations from parents.

Thank you very much for considering this.

Remembering Pope Francis
We remember Pope Francis with deep affection - for his love of people and his heartfelt 
dedication to caring for our common home, the Earth. 
Last week, students gathered in prayer, and others took part in liturgies to honour his life 
and legacy.

NEWS FROM THE BOARD
The Board warmly welcomes two new members, Rosie Bignall and Hannah Stewart. Rosie joins as one of our four Proprietor’s Representatives 
and following the recent selection process, Hannah joins as one of our five parent representatives.  We are very pleased to have the skills 
and commitment they bring to their Governance role.

Board meeting 

At our recent meeting, the Board reviewed this year’s Progress & Attainment Tests (PAT) results. New Zealand teachers use a variety of tests 
to determine what level students are at, what progress they are making, and where they may need extra help. Progressive Achievement 
Tests, commonly known as PATs, are one of the main sets of tests schools use.

PATs are multiple-choice tests designed to help teachers determine achievement levels of students in areas such as Mathematics, Reading 
Comprehension and Punctuation & Grammar. They are useful to identify the progress a student is making from year to year.

Comparisons can also be done using what are known as stanines. Scale scores at each year level nationally are divided into nine levels of 
achievement, called stanines, with the lowest performance level being stanine one and the highest stanine nine. 

Our overall mean stanine remains higher than the national mean in all 3 areas tested with a reading comprehension mean of 5.6, punctuation 
& grammar of 5.5, and mathematics of 5.3.

The Board looked at year group information, along with any gender and ethnicity differences. Our boys continue to track slightly below the 
girls in reading, somewhat below in punctuation and grammar, and similar in mathematics. We discussed the support provided for those 
students whose achievement is tracking below where we would like it to be. 

Finally, to end the week, we held a liturgy to remember another special person. He is the head of the 
Catholic church, and his name is Pope Francis. Although it is sad that he passed away on Easter Monday, 
we will always celebrate the life he has lived. 

We are grateful for the inspiration he has given us, and we show our commitment to continuing the works 
he is most passionate about - peace, unity, the earth, social justice and the poor.
“I will do the challenge by being kind to others and to animals.” Quincy

“I will be grateful for all that I have and care for them.” Anthony

“I will help the earth by planting more trees and picking up the rubbish.” Nate

“Not fighting with my friends and sister will help with peace.” Sam

“I will pray for the poor, homeless and sick that God will be with them.” Baxter

We also sent prayers to heaven for our dear Pope Francis.

“Dear God, help Pope Francis to have fun in heaven.” Lara

“Dear God, I pray that Pope Francis will have a lovely time in heaven.” Haydee

“Dear God, please help everybody to have peace and friendship in their 
hearts just like Pope Francis.” Savannah

To learn more about our environments, Nikau is learning to ‘think like a biologist’. We have developed 
brainstorms to show our understanding of what biologists do.

We have started exploring plants that grow in our environment. Starting with leaves and learning about 
their parts and how plants support the habitats our native species live and thrive in.

Nikau is looking forward to exploring even more about our local environment to be future kaitiaki. We 
have started working with Cyril to create a plant wall using recycled milk bottles.

If I were a storm, I would rip up trees from their roots and fling the branches like sprinkles.

I would devour the sky by turning it black as I throw down lightning to mark my arrival. I would flood 
the river with brown mucky water as it overflows onto the road.

But soon I’ll have to go elsewhere when the sun comes and frees everything from my grasp.

By Leo (Year 6)

If I were a storm, I would thud against the schools that had children cuddling up inside from the 
freezing weather.

I would crash my long legs into the high buildings that are just simply standing there.

I would snatch the roofs of houses and scare the people inside.

I would collide with trucks and cars driving through the traffic.

I would dance around across the sky and destroy trees and gardens until I am satisfied.

Then I must be on my way to a new place.

By Nora (Year 5)

If I were a storm

I would transform the strong rocks into breadcrumbs.

scattering them across the roads,

I would anger the ocean boss to swallow the land in front,

I would aggravate the mammals down below. 

As they settle for the night,

And I would make the mountains regret being so high,

I would skim the lakes and rivers. 

And blow down on the leaves of the trees so they are left naked,

And I would stare at the sun with indignation.

As she pushes me onto my next journey ,

Until next time, I say.

By Maddison (Year 6)

If I were a storm, I would tear up the trees out of the 

ground. I would darken the clouds to pitch black. My windy arms would bang against windows like 
they’re paper. I would rip the leaves off trees.

And when I was done, I would move on to the next place and beyond.

By Grayson (Year 5)

If I were a storm.

I would howl with all my might whistling in the cold rain.

I would SNAP trees in half, flinging their debris over roads.

My clouds will intimidate people across the land as I traverse closer and closer.

The roads would be filled to the brim with dirt and clay.

I will make the seas so rough it will scare the bravest sailors from sailing the seas.

Coastal cities will look like the aftermath of a tsunami.

But after I make my havoc, it is time to return home.

By Ethan H (Year 6)

If I were a storm, I’d urge the oceans to leap up onto the shore, spraying foam towards onlookers. I 
would shove rocks till they skid down to the gravel below, turning everything into scattered debris. If 
I were a storm, I would make the wind howl like a siren, screeching to the creatures beyond. I would 
make the ground vibrate, forcing the trees to rattle and shake violently. If I were a storm, I would order 
the clouds to drain down bucketloads of water on the land and sea beneath. But when the time comes, 
I will take everything I need and travel to whatever lies in my path.

By Gabby (Year 5)

If I were a storm, I would peek through the windows of houses and rattle every wall.

I would send grey clouds to haunt people outside.

If I were a storm, I would bang the debris, making it tumble down, scattering everywhere.

I would make sea foam and waves tower over fences.

If I were a storm, I would tug skirts from harsh wind.

I would make wind howl and whine loudly in people’s ears.

I would make the sky fog up, leaving nothing to see in front of you and behind you. 

By Kloie (Year 6)

Sacramental Programme 2025
A reminder for parents to put these dates in your diary.

First Eucharist/First Communion - Sunday 15 June 2025
Parent meeting - Tuesday 13 May, 7.30pm in the Chapel 
Preparation session - Sunday 25 May, 9am Mass at Ss Peter and Paul Church
Preparation session - Sunday 8 June, 9am Mass at Ss Peter and Paul Church, followed by 
a short practice
First Communion - Sunday 15 June, 9am and 5.30pm at Ss Peter and Paul Church  

Te Māra Kai 
Our school vegetable garden – Te Māra Kai – continues to produce a bountiful crop, this time producing a fantastic 
supply of kumara and silverbeet. 
The children enjoy digging into the earth and discovering these treasures. It is a delight to see the enthusiasm they 
have while working in the garden, especially when they get to see the rewards of all the hard work many in our school 
community put into it. 
Once again, an opportunity to share this kai with our local food bank.

Aurea Casino 
Director of Religious Studies

Here are some examples of their work.

Term 2 - Winter Uniform 
We have now switched to our winter uniform. For girls this means pinafores or culottes. No summer dresses. Boys 
have the option of wearing trousers. Our uniform brochure can be viewed on our school website.

 
School Uniform - Donated Items
If you are running low on any items please call into the office as we have a great selection of good quality donated 
uniform pieces available.

Join us!

Have you considered joining the PTA?

We meet regularly as a school community to connect, meet new people and form ideas on how to continue building the 
school community and fundraise towards school projects that benefit the students and school.

Please email pta@stpeterpaul.school.nz if you have any questions! We hope to hear from you soon! 

“Learning about the Treaty was really interesting because we got to learn about who was involved, why it was 
made in the first place and why it is important to fulfil the promises made in the past.” Emily P

“We learned about the Treaty of Waitangi and why it is still important today. It is a part of our history and has 
impacted all New Zealanders to this day.” Chanelle

“We learnt the principles of the Treaty of Waitangi and why they are important to New Zealand. I was most 
interested in the principle ‘protection’ because the crown promised to protect New Zealand. Protection is still 
important today and it was fun to make an artwork about protection.” Sianne

“The three Treaty principles are partnership, protection and participation. They are still important today 
because I think they can bring peace, if we continue to work together to share New Zealand.” Ceylon

Treaty of Waitangi - Te Tiriti o Waitangi Artwork

Rātā has been learning about the Treaty of Waitangi - Te Tiriti o Waitangi and its place in New Zealand’s 
history and the way that abstract art can be used to explore concepts, issues and ideas. Students 
have been thinking about how New Zealand society has changed over time and the impact of the 
Treaty in Aotearoa. 

To conclude the unit of work we created artworks inspired by the principles of Te Tiriti, and representing 
our own reflections on why they are important. Students used colour, shapes, lines, texture and 
composition to represent their ideas.

https://urldefense.proofpoint.com/v2/url?u=https-3A__www.education.govt.nz_parents-2Dand-2Dcaregivers_schools-2Dyear-2D0-2D13_understand-2Dyour-2Dchilds-2Dlearning&d=DwMF_w&c=_Zm2Kb9yJrso4r0-N78Ezl-a6DfgMbIISn5tZXXqWk4&r=cbvRII3S7bzOXkwic6ey1GQs6dQFs4CK_kAFPOXyxRY&m=HfG6pT_Ve5Ny7kK9UoIhKwRvk7JcvvX3iujazK1BMzK8d9LWITr5p21YpCL0ttLJ&s=j-P08i7DTZ-btejjoZF1VR8IACC2zr0QskT9teRWLb0&e=
https://urldefense.proofpoint.com/v2/url?u=https-3A__www.schoolshorts.com_podcast&d=DwMF_w&c=_Zm2Kb9yJrso4r0-N78Ezl-a6DfgMbIISn5tZXXqWk4&r=cbvRII3S7bzOXkwic6ey1GQs6dQFs4CK_kAFPOXyxRY&m=HfG6pT_Ve5Ny7kK9UoIhKwRvk7JcvvX3iujazK1BMzK8d9LWITr5p21YpCL0ttLJ&s=tmVDZEseQUeqSkThVZlEvGn-cSjgRHleC6nPdjEu-2E&e=
http://teawakairangi.nz/
https://www.stpeterpaul.school.nz/
https://www.atschool.co.nz/
https://www.stpeterpaul.school.nz/uniform/
mailto:pta%40stpeterpaul.school.nz?subject=

